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Submission on the Foreshore and Seabed Bill

Tena koe,

I am writing in opposition of the Foreshore and Seabed Bill because it is unjust, discriminatory and land confiscation.  It is a demonstration of colonial arrogance.  As a young Pakeha, I cannot support this.

1.  Confiscation:  The foreshore and seabed belong to Maori.  They have done for generations.  This was re-affirmed in the Treaty of Waitangi (Article 2, both versions).  The Bill takes the foreshore and seabed and places it under Crown ownership, breaking the Treaty of Waitangi.  Most importantly, this is confiscation.  Land was stolen through legislation after the New Zealand Wars, leading to many grievances.  It was disgraceful then, and 19th Century colonialism must not reoccur today.  Such shameful legislation will, in turn, lead to future, equally justified grievances.

2.  Meaningless ‘Rights’:  The Bill extinguishes Maori customary title and replaces it with an essentially meaningless set of new 'rights', which are tightly defined and restricted in a way that will make them difficult to prove. The burden of proving 
these 'rights' will fall on iwi, hapu and whanau. This is ridiculous, since it is Maori who have been wrongly done by.  Then there has been an arbitrary date set, of 31 December 2015, beyond which even those … rights will be denied.  I do not think that the Crown has the right to define, let alone take away land title and rights from Maori to whom the foreshore and seabed belongs.

3.  Discrimination:  The legislation is racist; it discriminates against Maori.  While they will have their land confiscated, the part of the foreshore already owned by a small number of individuals (including off-shore owners) will not be touched.  I strongly believe that such discrimination is contrary to the strongly held New Zealand belief in fairness.

4.  Local Ownership and Public Access:  Under the proposed law, there is no guarantee that the foreshore and seabed will not be sold to foreign investors.  Land could be sold through an Act of Parliament.  Over the past two decades, Governments have had no difficulty permitting exploitive commercial enterprise and government agencies to block public access.  In contrast, iwi and hapu representatives at the government's 'consultation' hui, the Waitangi Tribunal hearings, and in other forums, have said that covenants of access and non-saleability, consistent with tikanga, could be negotiated in their respective areas.  This is the best way to guarantee both public access and local ownership!
The Government has wrongly stepped into a legal process.  The proposed Bill must be disposed of.  The government should go back to the drawing board and engage in proper negotiations with Maori about the way forward as recommended by the Waitangi Tribunal.

Yours Sincerely,

Frances Mountier
